


Moose Lake Windemere Area Sanitary Sewer District
Approved Special Joint Meeting Minutes 
between City of Moose Lake and MLWSSD
May 30, 2024
@Moose Lake City Hall Council Chambers

A Special Joint Meeting between the City of Moose Lake and the Moose Lake Windemere Sanitary Sewer District was held on May 30, 2024, at the Moose Lake City Hall Council Chambers.   Members in attendance for the City of Moose Lake were Mayor Ted Shaw, Council Members Greg Sarvela, Doug Juntunen, Kris Huso and Walter Lower III.  City Staff in attendance were City Administrator Ellissa Owens, Phil Entner, Taylor Hansberry, Ryan McKeon, Engineer Matt Bolf, and Attorney Robert Kringler.  Members in attendance for the District included Chairman Kuster, Bruce Lourey, Clair Strandlie and Paula Engstrom.  District staff in attendance were Executive Director Darla Hall, and Attorney Mia Thibodeau.   Others present included Brad White, Calibrations and Controls, Jake Steen, Larkin and Hoffman Attorney and Erin Lambert, Attorney for Sand Lake Resort.   Treasurer Eric Nielsen was absent from the meeting.

1.  Chairman Kuster called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m. Pledge of Allegiance was said, and introductions preceded.    Chairman Kuster asked that the agenda be amended to add opening comments as well as #7 under New Business: Long Term Planning.   Motion was made by Lourey second by Strandlie to approve the agenda as amended.  Motion carried 4/0. 

2.  Public Comments:  Chairman Kuster addressed the City Council with opening comments explaining that the District and the City of Moose Lake are one community and in this process together.   Kuster gave examples of how the District has been reasonable through the years with the City.  District would like to move forward with transparency, fairness and reasonableness.    Attorney Jacob Steen commented that he appreciates the efforts put forth by both parties and that Sand Lake Resort is eager for a resolution and clear direction.

3.  New Business:
A.  Discussion of Issues Related to Proposed Wastewater Services Contract
a)  Verification of Flume Accuracy:   Chairman Kuster discussed his conversations with Siemen’s Tech support, the manufacture of the flume and a simple test that the District would like to have conducted at the flume meter to determine if the readings are accurate with what the meter is reporting.  The test would only take five to ten minutes to conduct.     The District has reason to believe it may not be reporting accurately due to the high volume of flow between the two stations.  Televising in the area as well as smoke testing and sump pump inspections has been done.  City Administrator Owens commented that the City is not willing to allow the District to conduct the test as they have done their due diligence by having it calibrated two times a year by Calibrations and Controls and that method is far more accurate.  Brad White of Calibrations and Controls was present at the meeting and explained the method used and his process of calibration.  City explained it would be a liability issue to allow the District to do so. Kuster indicated that the District and the City could be there at the same time and the District would only observe the test and assist if necessary and the test could be done as early as next week.  Siemen’s Tech support could be on the phone guiding thru the process of verification.  Mayor Shaw offered the District to attend next time calibration is done which would be in September.  Kuster tried to explain that perhaps there is an internal issue with the flume meter itself and that by conducting this stick method of measuring flow, it would verify if there was in fact an issue.  The District needs to determine if it is reading correctly as accurate flows are necessary to determine actual flows currently and future capacity needs.   Kuster provided a map of the area and explained why the District is questioning the accuracy.     The District is having MN Rural Water coming out again to calibrate the District’s main Lift Station which is located ahead of this area and the flume meter.  This station was calibrated last fall and found to be accurate with the readings reported at Lift Station 1.   Entner questioned if the 36 District customers in this area are on private wells. Mayor Shaw indicated that the City would inform the District before the next calibration is done in September so they can attend.  Mag Meter’s were discussed as a more accurate way to measure flow.    City did not approve allowing the District to conduct the test at this time.  

b)  Status of Letter of Intent:  District discussed the negotiations that had taken place and the establishment of the Letter of Intent.   The District Board approved the Letter of Intent based on the last negotiation meeting with City staff and a signed copy was supplied to the City Administration which was to be presented to council at the next City council meeting.      The City Council held a Special Meeting after the signed copy was given to the City Administration and it was questioned what happened to the Letter of Intent and why the District did not receive a signed copy back.  Owens addressed the Special Meeting and the Engineers presentation to the City on the capacity and stated she shared the councils’ motions with the District.   Owens stated the District disengaged with the City as she was told not to attend the following District meeting. No further action was taken on the Letter of Intent.    Kuster explained that the District had a full agenda at that District meeting and he asked that the City   not present information at that time but never indicated that the District had disengaged from negotiations.   Joint meetings were discussed, and it was concluded that the District and the City should continue to meet as a sub-committee to resolve some of the issues.  
   
c)  18 Customer Transfer and New Flume Installation:  District discussed the original offer to the City of Moose Lake of turning over the District’s 18 customers to the City of Moose Lake in exchange for a new flume to be installed at the Newberry manhole.  City commented that the 18-customer transfer was capacity based as the District requested 10,000 gpd, (5,000 gpd would be allocated to the District from the City and 4,300 gpd would be available with the transfer of the 18 customers).  Owens stated that moving of the flume discussion had ceased based on the District disengaging on negotiations with the City.  It was agreed to continue discussion on the transfer of the customers and the flow meter at the sub-committee negotiations.  

d)  Proportionate billing and Frozen Water Line:  District explained the proportionate billing that is currently in place.  Homes between LS#1 and the flume meter are reading extremely high per home.  Currently the City customers are figured at 240 gpd and the District pays for the remaining flow.  District had proposed to bill like Kenwood North and divide the flows up equally between the homes in that area.  Engineer Bolf suggested using water meter readings.  It was noted that I&I would not be accounted for using that method.     Issue with the City’s frozen water line policy was discussed.  Owens stated that the City of Moose Lake made a motion to give a credit to the District contingent on the District paying the unpaid overages and stated in 7 years the credit amounted to $711.48 and was approved by Council.    It was agreed to meet and discuss this item with the sub-committee negotiating team.

e)  City Imposed Penalties:  District discussed the imposed penalties in the proposed SIU agreement which would impose a $700 fine for everyday the District is over 67,000 gpd and would allow for no more new connections once the flow is over the allocated amount.  It was questioned how this fine was arrived at.   City Attorney Kringler discussed the City Ordinance #127.   Penalty discussions will occur in the mediation process to determine what is fair and reasonable.

f)  Average flows over 12-month calendar year:  District discussed the current contract having a 7-month rolling average based on pond capacity for calculating overages and had recommended in negotiations to move to an average flow over a 12-month calendar year.   Entner stated the 7-rolling month process was confusing and the City discharges differently now.  Owens commented that the city has extra expenses to treat overages that are monthly/daily.  

g)  Long Term Planning:  Both parties discussed long term planning in relation to the status of the pond capacity.   Bolf reported the City is looking at all options available.  The city is being aggressive with grants and I&I reduction.   Dredging of the ponds was discussed as well as the City introducing the “bug” system.  Phil commented that the introduction of the bugs is a newly introduced technology that takes approximately three years to see a return and could free up as much capacity to service approximately seventy-eight homes.    Micro plants that are currently used by the military which is similar to package plants was discussed.    Lourey commented that the District has been looking into possible solutions as well such as package plants or retention ponds which would release flows over time.   Engineer Matt Bolf indicated the City is moving forward with I&I lining projects and the bug system and will do a capacity assessment of the ponds in January of every year.    

B.  Discussion of Mediation Process
a)  Identification of Dispute Areas:  It was agreed that the sub-committees for both the District and the City would meet prior to mediation in an attempt to negotiate some of the items in dispute.   

b)  Selection of Mediator:   Process was completed prior to the meeting.  It was agreed to use the State of Minnesota’s Office of Administrative Hearings to facilitate mediation.  It was agreed by both parties to use an Administrative Law Judge, either ALJ Palmer-Denig or O’Reilly.  

c)  Selection of Mediation Representatives from each body – process was completed prior to Joint Meeting.  

d)  Identification of mediation dates – Possible dates were established prior to the meeting for the end of July.

e)  Motion on joint agreement/joint settlement for mediation:   On behalf of MLWSSD motion was made by Strandlie second by Lourey to enter into mediation based on a dual approach of having the sub-committees meet prior to mediation in an attempt to negotiate some of the disputed items prior to mediation.  Motion carried 4/0.   On behalf of the City of Moose Lake motion was made by Juntunen second by Lower.  Motion carried. 

Both parties agreed to schedule a sub-committee meeting in the next few weeks to come to an agreement on as many items as possible prior to mediation.  

4.  Adjournment:  Motion made by Lourey second by Strandlie to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried and the meeting of the MLWSSD adjourned at 7:06 p.m.  Motion made by Huso second by Sarvela and the City of Moose Lake meeting adjourned at 7:06 p.m.  


Minutes by Darla Hall, Executive Director
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